Committee on Curriculum and Instruction
Approved Minutes

January 22, 2010







9:00 AM-11:00 AM

Physics Research Building Conference Room 4138

ATTENDEES: Andereck, Cohen, Daniels, Jenkins, Hallihan, Harvey, Highley, Hubin, Huffman, Krissek, Masters, Miller, Mumy, Shabad, Shanda, Vaessin, Vankeerbergen, Williams
Guests: Randy Smith, Fernando Unzueta, Lewis Ulman, Gregory Hitzhusen, Erin Selby, Mark Giese, Jay Hobgood, Carol Robison, Tom Lemberger
AGENDA

1. Items from Chair
    A. Approval of Minutes 
· minutes from 12-4-09: Hubin, 2nd Huffman, unanimously approved
· minutes from 1-8-10: Shabad, 2nd Highley, unanimously approved


2. New Interdisciplinary Minor in Andean and Amazonian Studies 
A. Overview by Larry Krissek:
· The Interdisciplinary Initiatives Subcommittee considered the proposal for a new Interdisciplinary Minor in Andean and Amazonian Studies at its meetings of 27 October, 3 November, and 1 December 2009.  Jessica Mercerhill provided background about the development of this proposal at the meetings of 27 October and 3 November.  
· Subsequent discussion by the Subcommittee concentrated on three topics: 

1) questions about the language “prerequisites” for the proposed minor.  Will these limit student access to the proposed minor?  How enforceable is the designation of a minor in Spanish or Portuguese as one way to meet the language “prerequisite” for the proposed minor?; 

2) questions about “hidden prerequisites” within the proposed minor.  For example, how would a student not majoring in Spanish or Portuguese be able to complete this minor?; and 

3) miscellaneous questions about specific courses within the proposed minor (e.g., independent studies and special topics courses).

· As proposed, the Andean and Amazonian Studies Minor would require completion of at least 25 credit hours; these include:

1) two required 5-credit courses (History 368.02: Native American Peoples of the Andes and Spanish 332: Introduction to Andean and Amazonian Cultures);

2) at least 10 additional credits from a list of “core courses”, defined as courses having a minimum of 75% content on the Andean and Amazonian region; and

3) the remaining credits from a list of “elective courses”, defined as courses having a minimum of 25% content in the Andean and Amazonian region.

· The “core courses” include courses from AEDE, International Studies, Political Science, Quechua, and Spanish.  The “elective courses” include courses from AEDE, Anthropology, Geography, History, International Studies, Political Science, Portuguese, and Spanish.  Students can petition to use courses such as special topics, group studies, independent study, and courses completed through Study Abroad on the minor.

· In response to questions from the Interdisciplinary Initiatives Subcommittee, the proposal committee:

1) indicated that the language “prerequisite” (i.e., 10 credit hours in Spanish, Portuguese, or Quechua at the 200-level or above, or completion of a minor in Spanish or Portuguese) should not limit access among the expected clientele for this minor (i.e., students in Spanish, Portuguese, International Studies, History, Anthropology, Geography, Political Science). The proposers realize that strict enforcement of this prerequisite – and particularly prior completion of a minor in Spanish or Portuguese – is not possible, and indicated that this prerequisite will be used to help students understand the level of language knowledge that is preferred to successfully complete the proposed minor.  The Subcommittee was satisfied with this explanation, but suggested that the name of this component be changed from “Prerequisite” to “Suggested Preparation for the Minor”;

2) provided a list of “core courses” and “elective courses” within the proposed minor that do not have Spanish 450 as a prerequisite.  This is an extensive list, and indicates that a range of courses would be accessible to a student who is not majoring in Spanish or Portuguese;

3) removed various group studies and special topics courses from the lists of “core courses” and “elective courses”.  These courses are now mentioned separately, with the note that any group studies or special topics course must be approved by an advisor in order to count toward the proposed minor.

· Following discussion of these responses from the proposal committee, the Interdisciplinary Initiatives Subcommittee voted unanimously to approve the proposed Interdisciplinary Minor in Andean and Amazonian Studies.  As a result, that proposal is being moved to the CCI for its consideration. 

· Comment by V. Williams: Problem with Spanish/Portuguese 332: you can’t cross list course within same dept. (It will be Spanish 332.)

B. Guests (Carol Robison & Fernando Unzueta): 

· CR: The minor is primarily an articulation between undergraduate program and new MA that is being created. A person could start with minor and continue on with the MA. Demand for minor: Quechua was started this fall. Beginning enrollment: 21 (high number relative to peer institutions).  Quechua and Portuguese are priority languages for US government in Latin America. 
· FU: This program allows interdisciplinary work not possible in SPPO.
· V. Williams: Reminds there needs to be an ASC minor sheet. KH: Yes.

· Program will go to SPPA.

Letter of subcommittee serves as motion to approve, 2nd Huffman, unanimously approved


3. New Interdisciplinary Minor in Environmental Citizenship (Guests:  Lewis Ulman, Mark Giese)
· G. Mumy explains that overwhelmingly the Sciences CCI Subcommittee had a positive opinion of minor. However, the Subcommittee had an issue with the inclusion of Art 300 and Art 353 in the Arts and Humanities electives group. In particular, the Subcommittee members wondered why these two courses, Art 300: Introduction to Photography (5crs) and Art 353: Art of Podcasting (5 crs), were included in the minor but other courses in creative production (for example, creative writing, news writing, or web design) were not. GM would like a further explanation from the representatives of the proposal committee.
· A: L. Ulman: One could also wonder why there not more English courses in the minor. He himself has been teaching environmental humanities under another title in the English Dept. for many years. There are other faculty who do the same thing in the English Dept: E.g., medievalist who focuses on ecocriticism. Part of the reason for creating this minor: show that humanities can participate to this field as well (e.g., Geo/Engl 597.03 was created). The reason why those 2 Art courses were selected and not others is that the faculty have focused on environmental issues. LU acknowledges that the course offerings are not perfect. The question is: should we develop new A&H courses with environmental citizenship content before developing the minor or develop the minor first? CS 272 is not perfect here either: sometimes it will not have an environmental content but it often does. Solution to everything: bring as wide a range of disciplines into the minor.
· GM: In the sexuality minor, there is a possibility to have courses that are not listed approved dependent on what the content of the course is. Would that be possible?

· LU: Having a minor in place is an incentive to creating new courses with environmental topic in mind. E.g., he himself got together with Geography faculty to create capstone course.
· V. Williams: The faculty members who teach Art 353 and Art 300 have been focusing on these issues in their courses.
· Member comment: The description of minor should probably mention that courses with environmental focus (special topics courses) could be counted toward the minor. Add standard language.

· Q: How many students do you expect? A: Initially 20-25.

· Q: Who is main point/faculty contact? LU: Becky Mansfield and himself designed the capstone course. Probably they will be in touch with first group of students who take this course.

· Q: Are there no prerequisites for the capstone course? A: That is correct. There are no prerequisites. Follow-up comment: There is no sequential enforcement of the courses, students might take the course at the very beginning of their minor.
· Comment: Valerie Lee’s letter says that Geography/English 597 will build “on other courses [students] have included in their minor program.” In fact, anybody can take the course. A: This might be an advising issue too. (Advising can steer students toward appropriate order in which to take courses for minor.)
· LU: Originally Geo/English 597 was developed as core course. However, it was changed to a capstone course. 
· Comment: This would be very interesting minor for Microbiology majors. Microbiology might be able to contribute to this minor.
· Comment: The paragraph on “Research participation” on p.6 of the proposal was not referred to in the advising sheet. The paragraph says, “Students are encouraged to pursue research experiences in the area of environmental citizenship.  3 to 5 credit hours of 699, 693 or H783 credit may be used to fulfill the elective requirement.  Research experiences must be approved for the minor by a member of the Faculty Advisory Committee.  Alternatively, students may choose elective courses from any category.”
· Philosophy 533: shows up as an elective as well as foundational course. 
· Contingencies: (1) Include that students may petition to have other courses that have environmental topic count toward the minor; (2) ENR 347 should not be foundational A&H course; (3) for the electives, ENR 347 should be moved out of A&H perspective. Proposal committee should adjust the proposal: perhaps create an “other” category, perhaps restructure the categories, perhaps remove ENR 347 altogether.

Letter of subcommittee serves as motion to approve, Hubin (2nd): approved with contingencies    


4. Subcommittee Updates including ULAC-GEC
A. Interdisciplinary Subcommittee: 

· The Interdisciplinary Subcommittee has added an extra meeting (on 1/28).

· ASC 589.02: Nonprofit Studies Internship & Film Studies 489: Film Studies Internship/Field Practicum were approved unanimously on 1/14.

· At the same meeting, Spanish (Portuguese) 332 :  Introduction to Andean and Amazonian Cultures (required course for Andean and Amazonian Studies Minor) was also approved.

· A fourth course was discussed that day: JGS 490: State and Local Government Finance (part of proposed Major): this course was approved with contingencies.  
· Much time was spent on JGS proposed major in Public Affairs. Proposal has been changed and now includes positive changes.

B. Sciences Subcommittee:  

· Proposal for Revision of the Public Affairs Journalism Major in the School of Communication: approved unanimously on 1/11. 

C. Arts & Humanities Subcommittee:

The following were approved unanimously on 1/11:

· German 694 (seeking Diversity: Intl Western non-US GEC status + A&H—Cultures and Ideas):   Life without God? Secularization and Society from the Enlightenment to the Present 

· Spanish (Portuguese) 332 (seeking Diversity: Intl Non-Western or global GEC status + A&H—Cultures and Ideas):  Introduction to Andean and Amazonian Cultures

D. Assessment Subommittee:

The Subcommittee has not met. It will meet to discuss draft on GEC and other issues (2/12).
E. ULAC:
14-course GE has been unanimously approved by ULAC.

Cover memo was provided to CCI.

5. Discussion of Process and Timing for reaching recommendation on GEC
· Between now and next CCI meeting on 2/5, CCI subcommittees will meet and discuss the recommendation. Then it can go to ASC senate meeting (2/8) as informational meeting. Also, at the same time, college committees and divisions would need to look at the recommendation. Full recommendation will be made to the senate later on.

· The template approved by ASC will go to CAA/OAA. This template will probably influence the models presented by other colleges.

· M. Shanda: Thinks that CCI should probably give its opinion on the model before it gets distributed to divisions, etc

· Member: Asks for explanations about “0 count” as related to the diversity categories.
· M. Shanda: Does committee think there is value in including study abroad, service learning experiences in GEC?

· Member comment: Do we have any projections on how those changes will affect enrollment? T. Gustafson working on enrollment and budgetary projection.
· V. Williams: Would like a sheet that compares the current with proposed GEC.

· Q: The open option could be another course 2-12 or 15. Can you explain further? 
· A: M. Shanda:  Course 15 means a GEC foreign language course. The intent is that students would continue the study of a language rather than try out another language. The goal is to allow a minor in foreign language. This GE recommendation is a shell—there are still things to work out.
· R. Harvey: Do we feel comfortable accepting the ULAC recommendation as a basis for wider distribution and further discussion?

Shanda, 2nd Highley, approved for further discussion (general framework is approved)
· M. Shanda: Does the “Aspirational Aspects” on the recommendation sheet muddy the waters? A: It probably should not be included in this proposal at this time.


6. Discussion of Process and Timing for vetting major proposals for semesters and GEC courses
· K. Hallihan shows two Excel sheets: 
1. Data received from SIS (Book 3): all the courses in ASC: corresponds to the 24 fields of the semester conversion template. This lets depts. see what courses they have now and their characteristics.

2. Data received from DARS. Shows how every course at the university is used by other units at the university. This information will be sent to A-Deans, who will disseminate the data in their units.

Meeting adjourned 11:08.

